Approved as Amended  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

July 25, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 25, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.  








  
   










2.0 Public Hearing to accept $10,000 for the Conservation Commission (RSA 31:95) –  The Public Hearing was opened at 6:31 p.m. Conservation Commission Chair Brad Crosby and John Earley were both present. Mr. Earley stated this is the second $10K check that has been received and the other was accepted in November, to be used as the Conservation Commission sees fit. Mr. Earley stated a new trail has been created and is to be named “This-is-my-Song” on the Sanbornton Field & Forest Trails, which will be the name for the area. Mr. Earley stated they hope to build a kiosk (4 feet by 4 feet) near the meadow and inscribe (15”x15”) on a boulder. A dedication is scheduled for August 11, 2012 at 11:00 a.m. Mr. Earley noted John Martin has cut the trees and now there is a view of Sanbornton Mountain and the trails will connect to Steele Hill Resort's trail (aka Red Trail). Mr. Earley stated they hope to have the “blue” trail finished by next year. TA Veloski stated the BOS will need to waive the sign requirement for the kiosk and the plaque/monument on the boulder. Mr. earley noted they may place signs at the Virginia Huntoon Trail and Eastman Hill as well. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow the Conservation Commission to build the kiosk and place the monument on the builder without going to the ZBA. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $10,000 dollars on behalf of the Conservation Commission. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Public Hearing was closed at 7:18 p.m.      




    











3.0 Welfare Update – Melanie VanTassel – OPW VanTassel stated all is going well and general assistance/welfare was under budget this year, which was nice. OPW VanTassel  informed the Board that the Boy Scouts have offered to do the painting at the Food Pantry. Selectman Ober stated she feels any improvement is good for the Town. OPW VanTassel noted the painting would be a Town expenditure. TA Velsoki noted the funds would come out of the Building Maintenance CRF. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize OPW VanTassel to get with the Boy Scouts and paint the Food Pantry. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. OPW VanTassel provided the BOS with a certificate for the Local Government Center's “2012 Fundamentals of Local Welfare Workshop”. OPW VanTassel informed the BOS that all of the Department Heads have been working well together and thanked them all.   








4.0  Zoning Enforcement Update – Town Planner, Bob Ward – Bishop Junkyard, TP Ward reported he thought the enforcement issue would be resolved due to foreclosure but that didn't occur and there has not been any progress. TP Ward asked for the Board's guidance due to it's sensitive nature. Chair Nickerson suggested TP Ward discuss the Town offering assistance with the Bishops for disposal of the vehicles. OPW VanTassel offered to provide assistance in communicating with the property owners. Complaints, Prescott Road, TP Ward stated he has received a complaint from Bruce Tibbetts regarding his neighbor with a hydro seeding business and the presence of lots of vehicles in the Residential Zone. TP Ward reported he has looked in to the matter and it appears to operating. The BOS agreed TP Ward should discuss the complaint with Attorney Boldt (Home Occupation versus Commercial). Golf Road, TP Ward informed the BOS he was contacted by Mr. Chandler who happens to renting a home from Cynthia Holt, who has parked a RV on the property and resides in it. TP Ward noted the ordinances only allow for 30 consecutive days. Chair Nickerson stated she could drive it away and start the clock over. TP Ward stated the RV is not registered and seems to have been parked for years. Chair Nickerson suggested TP Ward approach Mrs. Holt and discuss the violation with her. Hueber Drive,  TP Ward stated he has received a complaint concerning the operations of a car repair business and he will discuss the matter with the property owner and see if they can work it out. Housing Section of the Master Plan, TP Ward stated the SHAC has held 5 meetings and they are making good progress, their work should be finished by the end of the calendar year. Planning Board update, TP Ward informed the BOS of recent approvals given by the Planning Board. Master Plan, TP Ward stated there was $1,200 dollars budgeted for mapping but additional changes have increased the total to $1,994 dollars, which can taken from postage or other line items. A Public Hearing for the Master Plan will be scheduled for late summer early fall. Black Brook Watershed Management Plan, TP Ward stated AE Com provided the Town with a plan in May with 38 BMP's with 2 out of the 38 selected. TP Ward reported Don Foudriat has met with the Conservation Commission to see if demolition costs can be covered by them. TP Ward stated he is working on a list of implementation tools for PB review in August and some of the tools may need Town Meeting approval.        














5.0  Mark Robataille Re: Violation of Building Setback – Mr. Robataille stated he has received the letter from the Town's Attorney then he contacted TA Veloski but never heard back from him and the problem with his neighbor (Mr. Dodge) has been going on for quite awhile. Mr. Robataille informed the BOS that he does not think Mr. Dodge has a registered survey of his property. Mr. Robataille stated the building is 16 feet from the blaze line and the marks are still there but the overhang of the building is closer. Mr. Robataille noted he has moved a fence just to oblige Mr. Dodge and then he (Mr. Dodge) picked a fight with one of his friends. Chair Nickerson stated the Board is just trying to understand what the Town is responsible for because what has happened is between property owners. Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Robataille if he has responded to the Town's Attorney yet and Mr. Robataille replied not yet, the letter had the wrong address on it. Mr. Robataille noted he has written a letter to Mr. Dodge's Attorney. Chair Nickerson suggested they both split the cost of a surveyor to have the only the one line in question surveyed. Mr. Robataille informed the BOS that he had filed a complaint regarding a concrete dump on 1/2 an acre down the road from him. The complaint will be given to TP Ward. 


  












6.0  Old Business 









  6.1
Chief Paul Dexter – Promotion of Lieutenant  - Chief Dexter stated he understands there are questions regarding the promotion. Chair Nickerson stated whenever there is a pay raise in the budget it should be voted on at Town Meeting and during the budget cycle the Board was trying to keep the budget level funded. Chair Nickerson noted it has nothing to do with the Chief or performance and the Board asked  TA Veloski to mention the issue to him. Chief Dexter stated the process has already started and the cost will not be substantial, it would be a wash in his budget. Chief Dexter noted he understands what the Board is saying but the DPW & P.D. have had concessions recently. Chief Dexter stated he held off on raises because he was coming up with a pay plan for consistency. Chief Dexter stated he is trying to change the department's operations and they need a 3rd Lieutenant, this promotion was the first step. Chair Nickerson stated the BOS have not really discussed the promotion yet but there are people who deserve them that have not had one in 3-4 years but he would like to see employees get raises this year. Selectman Giunta asked if the person could be asked to wait until Town Meeting. Chief Dexter replied no, this person has already been pushed back once and his people have really stepped up over the past 6-8 months but he may loss people over this. Chair Nickerson stated the economy is still bad, people is Town are losing their homes and the promotion was not budgeted for. Chief Dexter noted that his payroll was under budget last year because his people do not work the same kind of shifts as the police or highway personnel. Chief Dexter stated the span of control will be better and the department will function as teams. Chief Dexter noted it would be an increase of $500-$800 dollars annually. The Board agreed that Chief Dexter could go through the process but would need to meet with them again for further discussion.                     
  

  6.2 New Custodian – TA Veloski stated he would like for the new custodian to start tomorrow contingent upon the State Police background check. The BOS agreed this would be okay.  




      




    6.3 Philbrook Road Property – A letter has been sent by DTC Law Firm requesting a response within 10 days or they will go ahead with the sale of the property. 

   6.4 McDonald Property – TA Veloski reported that the Conservation Commission will pay for the boundary line survey but a deal should be made to allow the septic system to remain on the Town's property until it fails, then it should be moved. 


   6.5 Preambulation – Town of Tilton – Selectman Ober to attend. 


  



7.0 New Business 









  7.1
Tree at Town Beach – Tree Warden  – Julie Lonergan has provided an estimate to move the tree.  







  

  7.2 Budget Schedule – TA Veloski provided the Board with a budget schedule. Chair Nickerson stated the idea is to freeze the budget but give 5%-6% raises for employees. TA Veloski noted he would discuss the suggestion at next week's Department Head meeting.  





  




    7.3 Household Hazardous Waste Day – July 28, 2012 in Belmont, Franklin, Gilford & Meredith. August 4, 2012 in Bristol, Laconia, Moultonborough and Ossipee. Both dates run from 8:30 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. 







    7.4 Handicapped Parking Spaces – Some new spaces will marked at the Town Hall and Library. 










    7.5 Woodman Road – Slow Children Sign – A resident sent an e-mail of concern and Chief Hankard agreed with the suggestion. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize the DPW  to place a sign on that section of Woodman Road. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




    7.6 Audit contract – Vachon & Cluckay – The BOS signed the contract in the amount of $10,450 dollars. TA Veloski noted that last year's amount is under budget. 

  7.7 Memo from Finance Officer Re: Benefits Administrator – The BOS reviewed the memo regarding increased responsibilities due to the “Obama Care” package and fines associated with late filings. TA Veloski noted the person could be hired under executive for approximately 20 hours per week, which would have to happen this year, the Town has no choice. 














8.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – None at this time.    




        








9.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  9.1 7/18/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of July 18, 2012. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the meeting minutes of July 18, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  










 



10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  The BOS reviewed and approved the following; A timber intent for Tax Map 26, Lot 32-2 applicant Lorna Wakefield and a timber intent for Tax Map 13, Lot 17 applicant Warren Crofoot.     




  









12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



             











13.0 Selectman's Reports
- None at this time.






             



       


 


  

14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m.














15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Thursday, August 1, 2012  at the Town Offices, to sign and authorize payroll. The next regular meeting will be held on August 8, 2012 @ 6:30 p.m. 
 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

07/25/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


